
Remembering the special patient EDITORIAL

M any quips about dentistry cross my desk
daily, but this particular item caught my
eye. It was an article about one dentist’s

experience at a small institution for children which,
like many others today, was populated largely by
profoundly handicapped children. The dentist was
donating time to a local dental hygiene program that
served the home’s clients with periodic screening and
hygiene services. The author described the severity of
affliction of the children, the dedication of the staff,
and his own awakening to this world so very differ-
ent from his own. What struck me about the article
wasn’t the plight of these children, nor the dedication
and caring of the staff. What struck me was that, in
1991, a dentist would find this situation so unusual
that he would feel compelled to write about it.

As a pediatric dentist, care of the special patients is
second nature to me, but as a hospital dentist, per-
haps my experience is skewed. I did a "reality check"
with some pediatric dentist colleagues in practice and
they, too, see patients with special needs. Quite a few
have relationships with institutions like the facility
mentioned in the article. But, what about the general
dentist? Twenty years after the heyday of dentistry
for the handicapped, have goals of normalization of
care been realized, and is the special patient any
better off than a generation ago?

The precedent for questioning the state of special
patient dental care has been established by society’s
recent recognition that health care of children has
declined, despite gargantuan expenditures and
miracle discoveries. Despite vaccination programs, a
child a week dies from measles. It’s fair to ask if
special needs patients are as well off as we’d like to
believe. Professions have flitted from one needy
group to the next, often claiming victory, but leaving
the job unfinished. In dentistry, we’ve moved through
the handicapped, the medically compromised, the
hospital patient, and the elderly in about two decades.
Today’s focus is the patient with infectious disease. At
the termination of the Robert Wood Johnson Founda-
tion programs in education of predoctoral students in
dentistry for the handicapped, it was concluded that,
"the principal barrier to dental care for the handi-
capped -- an inadequate supply of providers -- has
been virtually eliminated..."(Campbell 1983). Despite
this claim, indications are that many dentists do not
treat special patients.

A lingering problem is economic. Reimbursement
for care remains a problem. According to Dr. Larry
Coffee, executive director of the National Foundation

of Dentistry for the Handicapped, an organization
which has led the way in innovations to address the
economic problem, the situation remains very much
like it was 20 years ago. He noted that care has
improved for many patients, but that the gap between
the haves and have nots remains and is growing with
the economic woes of our society.

I’m not convinced that the entire problem is
economic in nature. A survey reported in Special Care
in Dentistry, in its November-December, 1990, issue,
cited difficulties encountered by group homes in
finding dentists for mentally handicapped patients
who were cooperative and manageable (Burtner
1990). After inadequate reimbursement, dentists
reported lack of training as the reason they did not
see these patients.

Dental education has taken a step backward in
training students to care for the special needs patient.
The Accreditation Standards for Dental Education
Programs (Commission 1988) now only require that
predoctoral dental students," should be competent in
assessing the treatment needs of special patients."
This means that dental schools need only provide
didactic or classroom experiences, although clinical
experiences are encouraged. Today’s graduate need
only be competent to assess the need. Treatment of
need is another story. With dental education’s current
tack toward simulation rather than stimulation, it is
doubtful that hands-on experiences will increase. I
found out several years ago that dental schools have
not reached out to the handicapped and medically
compromised as a source of teaching patients (Porter
1986). Perhaps that is changing. There is a trickle
down effect from dental school-based general practice
residencies which have, by necessity, taken on the
role of care provider for many handicapped adults in
this country.

The dentist in this article suggested that all dentists
be required to spend a day in one of these facilities, as
a kind of a wake up call on the needs of special
patients and their own humanity. I spoke with Dr.
Dan Jolly, president of the Academy of Dentistry for
the Handicapped, who felt that care for the handi-
capped patient in the community was better for those
mildly affected patients. He cautioned that tertiary
care for the more involved patient was still a problem,
especially in smaller communities where resources
are not available for difficult patients. His feeling was
that general practitioners have heeded the call to care
for the handicapped, but the system may have failed
in providing them with adequate referral sources for
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those cases beyond their ability or desire to treat.
Perhaps the most encouraging event of the last

decade is the formation of the Federation of Special
Care Organizations, a union of hospital dentists,
gerodontologists and dentists interested in the
handicapped. Among the founders of this group were
pediatric dentists. The annual special care conferences
held each spring in Chicago at the ADA headquarters
are excellent sources of continuing education.

All in all, things may be better than they were 20
years ago and my response to the article exaggerated.
Yet, I wonder, as I write this, how many other dentists
are unaware of the plight of the handicapped, and
have declined the opportunity to benefit in the same
way as the dentist I read about. Truly, the loss is
theirs not to have experienced the reward and the
emotion of helping one less fortunate. Perhaps as

significant, though, is the realization that patients like
these are missing the chance to be treated by practitio-
ners with the skills to heal at least some of their ills.
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